FPA Watch Group   29 April 2014:   Exchange  with ECHO 

	date
	29 April 2014

	time
	14.00 – 16.00

	place
	ECHO Offices

	participants
	ECHO: Jean-Pierre Buisseret (Head of C/3) with colleagues (Anne Simon, Reka Dobri, Charles Pirotte, Alberto Garralon, Philippe Navarre) and Emil Andersen (A/2)
FPA Watch Group (see participant list)


Mags Bird welcomed ECHO colleagues to the Watch Group meeting. The high level of participation from Watch Group members reflects the continued interest of NGOs to engage on FPA issues, especially currently on questions on transition. The group is also reflecting on the impact of the current ECHO funding situation on managing projects under the FPA. 
Issues identified in advance for WG exchange with ECHO included:   i) annual partner assessment update, ii) explanation on new thresholds system iii) issues connected to transition between old and new FPA iv) using the FPA in current funding situation.  In addition, the ECHO A2 (visibility) proposed to present the new ECHO visibility website and manual.
Periodic partner assessment
Under the new FPA there is an obligation for the partners to inform ECHO of any change and to provide the annual and certified accounts within the 6 months and one year after the closing of the fiscal year. Based on that, ECHO is reviewing the text of the previous assessment. Now ECHO is requesting financial statements from the year 2013 and this will be done based on an organisation’s own calendar (fiscal year). So not all partners will receive the request at the same time. This financial information will be used to update the thresholds applicable to the partner. A question has been included regarding the last audit (what actions taken implement last audit’s level 4 & 5 recommendations). The annual uploading of legal documents has been taken out of the assessment; this is now to be done when something changes in the status of the organisation.  ECHO Desks will also be asked to give an evaluation of the partner’s operational performance. Then with all this information ECHO assesses and gives a conclusion. 
FPA WG - Where can partners find the list of changes which need to be reported to ECHO?  Art. 6.1 of the FPA
Thresholds

A member of the Task Force presented the main questions arising from the WG’s morning discussion on the thresholds used for partner risk management

· How do threshold impacts on the approval of a project and what is the role of the TA in this?

· Some partners have challenged the decision on the threshold applied to them. Is there a process for challenging such a decision? 

· What are the lessons that ECHO has learned so far from this year? Will something change in the future?

ECHO showed a PPT presentation made for TAs outlining the threshold calculation and management (see ppt file).
171 partners signed the new FPA– 100 with no threshold; 44 with a 15% threshold; and 27 with a 20% threshold.

The threshold is calculated based on the operating income of the Partner and appears in the APPEL system, along with the amount currently advanced as pre-financing.  When the ceiling is reached and the partner is seeking further pre-financing i.e. submits a proposal, Desks are asked to fill in a checklist to explain why they want to sign a contract with this organisation. This is done after they decided which project to fund within the framework of a ‘dashboard’ all the projects in a certain area approved by the head of unit. The checklist includes questions including whether the action be postponed, whether there are other partners capable of implementing this proposal, and whether it is a follow-up action.  The checklist goes then to C/3 who looks at the calendar of actions in progress (i.e. when next final reports are arriving), the audit records, whether the crisis is of an exceptional nature and the existence of a consortia. As a result, some mitigating measures might be applied, e.g. 50% level of pre-financing instead of 80%, postponing the funding, agreement split, etc. Until now, only the 50% pre-financing has been applied as a risk-management measure.   

ECHO emphasised that the threshold is not a ‘hard’ criteria to approve or reject a proposal. A TA should not say that the organisation has to first look at the threshold before deciding whether or not to submit a proposal. Standard procedure of submitting proposals via APPEL and not first to the TA should be followed. Of course communication with TA is important and relevant (e.g. regarding fit between proposal idea and ECHO strategy etc), but proposals should only be submitted via APPEL, and an organisation’s threshold only considered later in the pre-contracting process.

The threshold is designed to be an indicative financial threshold for ECHO, not an exclusion criteria. Thresholds have been calculated via standard financial ratios. Most of the cases where a threshold has been contested by a partner, it has been due to misunderstanding over special items in a partner’s accounts which affect the calculation of financial ratios e.g. pension funds or legacies). ECHO expects the partner to send the financial statement of the organisation which is signing the FPA – if an organisation is part of a larger group and this is a significant factor in the financial situation, it can send a letter where it stating that the larger group will give an unconditional warranty in case of financial difficulties. 

There is no particular procedure to have a derogation from the threshold assigned – if a partner thinks the calculation is not correct they should contact ECHO to discuss. 

So far, there are 236 agreements signed implemented by 87 partners.  Of these, 45 derogations granted to 17 partners representing 9% of the FPA partners. There are 11 partners which have an open amount which is well above their threshold. 

How are threshold used in the case of a consortia application? 

In consortia, it is the threshold of the leader which applies. However, if the amount requested goes beyond a partner’s threshold, in considering derogation ECHO will take into account whether or not it is a consortia application. It is recommended to have an MoU between consortia partners, and sharing this with ECHO can help clarify the situation between consortia partners. 

For some organisations, funds are increasingly raised locally either by local partners or donors and never pass the accounts of the organisation’s headquarter but go directly to our Branch Offices’ account. However only money that goes through the HQ accounts is reflected in the organisation’s audited financial statements that are also the basis for ECHO’s annual assessment.

This is also the case for organisations with other types of structures, and advice should best be sought from auditors on this point. But those local offices are legal entities themselves so it it is difficult to include them in another organisation’s accounts, unless in the form of a consolidated financial statement. 

Transition 2008 FPA to 2014 FPA
A member of the Task Force presented the main points of the WG morning’s discussion:

So far transition has been generally manageable, and training has been appreciated. There are some points where improvement could be made.

· Different guidance is received from TAs and Desks on what to update in the Single Form for reporting projects which have transitioned from old FPA to new.

· Intermediate reporting requirements under the new rules is particularly unclear

· It would be helpful to highlight the difference between incurred and committed costs and the implications of this in the new FPA.

One particular feature of the transition between FPAs is that ECHO couldn’t change the Single Form for projects already in process. So Partners still have to use the 2008 Single Form for projects moved onto the 2014 FPA, even if some sections of the form are not relevant / option to 2014 rules. Financial reporting is less problematic since this an annex. 

For the means and costs, a total amount needs to be provided -   means and costs can be provided in the financial statement or via the old section on the Single Form. Previously the total was automatically calculated from the detail given in the SF but this is no longer the case. ECHO will hold an information session for Desks on what they should look for on transition project reports. If partners are requested to give information that is no longer necessary under new FPA rules (e.g. personnel detail in section 10) they can reply that this is no longer required. 

A key change is the use of ‘incurred’ costs rather than ‘committed’ costs. Incurred means that the goods must have been distributed or the equipment used in the Action. If certain costs have not been ‘incurred’ then the partner can a) extend the project   or b) make a transfer/ donation,  otherwise the costs may be declared ineligible. 

The notion of ‘committed’ costs is used for the second pre-financing request; It should be noted that there is now a template in APPEL for requesting the second pre-financing, both for the FPA 2008 and the FPA 2014 – you have to choose which one you are operating under. For the interim report it is asked for the total direct costs incurred which of course is an estimation. This aims to give an idea of where the project is.
Current ECHO funding situation

A member of the Task Force presented the main points of the WG’s morning discussion. The following issues were noted in relation to using the FPA under current funding circumstances, these will also be shared in the meeting with Mr De Brouwer on 30 April

· Problems related to procurement processes in shortened contracts: Reduced cost-efficiency ; support costs remain significant even when decreasing programme costs to ‘reduce’ an action 

· Difficulties in sharing clear information between TAs and Desks; and also with partners have been noted. 
· Most importantly- concern over how the pressures of this funding situation will be captured for future reports and audits. Many proposals are being modified on short timeframes, or are likely to have multiple amendments/ extensions. Ensuring good recording of circumstances and flexibility from auditors will be important. 
The audit sector of ECHO is a small unit and they are well aware of the current situation. Reports from external auditors always pass by ECHO internal audit team who can correct or contextualise them, etc. Also, normally in the FichOp, all the negotiations with the partners are mentioned and the Desks are keeping records to explain the rationale for project selection. 

ECHO particularly emphasised that Partners should use the Single Form to underline the history of the project, including amendments and special circumstances, and should record impact of such circumstances in as much detail as possible eg on procurement, activity timing, etc. This includes using the conclusion section of the Single Form as necessary for comments which might not fit elsewhere.  Modifications should be requested as necessary. 

Visibility

Mr Andersen presented the new ECHO partners visibility website and the updated Visibility and Communication manual. The website is designed to support implementation of the manual and contains examples of best practices. It can be developed further, so ECHO is open to suggestions. 
 FPA WG - You received comments from this Watch Group to the draft visibility and communications manual; which are the main changes between this last version published and the draft we received? 
ECHO integrated most comments received, also from the UN Partners. Many comments underlined perceived inflexibility, so the changes were especially on the language to show the flexibility possible. What ECHO wants to achieve is not that partners have to ‘do ‘A-B-C, but instead to assure the maximum visibility for ECHO and partner organisations. In the guidelines, there are just some selected points; partners do not have to do visibility activities which are not relevant to their situation. 

FPA WG members report ongoing uncertainty with how visibility requirements work in the SF: it is still not clear what is ‘standard’ and what is ‘above-standard’ i.e. there is confusion between the % threshold used and the type of activities to be done. Sometimes organisations are being asked to produce a detailed plan while ticking the ‘standard communication’ option. We have noted several times the need to avoid adding additional required annexes in keeping with the simplification ethos, especially as this delays the whole process of contracting. 

It is of mutual interest to understand as clearly as possible what the partner intends to do; a communication plan would make things easier to monitor. Generally, the guidance that was given to the TAs in the field is to ensure that each project has visibility, without insisting on something irrelevant. When ECHO asks for a specific visibility plan, it is linked to the threshold. We have equipped the TAs with a checklist – it is something that the TA fills in to keep track of a project’s visibility. The visibility plan is specifically asked when we feel there is room to do more.

We many need to seek ways to be clearer on both sides i.e. to give a benchmark on what to monitor and also for partners to know that we will not tell you it was insufficient in the end. 
We know that derogation from visibility is possible e.g. due to security situation, but we are still obliged to tick a standard / above-standard option in the Single Form – there is some confusion here. 

Partners might get a derogation on visibility but not on communication. In most cases, there is the option to have derogation in the project area but there is a whole range of other visibility actions (e.g. via website etc). This is why you always have to tick the standard visibility. In practice there really is a big flexibility here; ECHO’s understanding is that standard visibility goes beyond the stickers. The assessment of ECHO is whether we think partners are proposing sufficient activities to promote the Action. There is no minimum or maximum: for each project partners have to do the maximum they can, within the flexibility we given for regional/national/local realities. 
Will the manual be available in French too?

At this stage it is not foreseen to have these guidelines in French, but this could be feasible.

Other issues related to the new FPA

Training 

ECHO has now finished the first phase of training (both in Europe and in the field) and would welcome feedback from FPA partners for future planning. 

Action – FPA WG will contribute feedback on needs (types of training and suggested locations) 

Consortia: There is feedback that working in consortia continues to be challenging under the new FPA. There is also still a lot of discussion around the costs incurred. So far there has not been any significant change in approach. It is not clear if the concept of coordinated approach is also being pursued / promoted. How is ECHO monitoring these approaches?

It is difficult to have a general picture right now, and the data collected means that it is not easy to follow how many instances of ‘coordinated approach’ there are. Partners should ask clearly to work in coordinated approach as opposed consortia if this is what they prefer in a particular situation. 

Audit: Some partners had the impression that audit conditions may have changed, e.g. have experienced shorter timeframes for providing audit information. 

This question has already been raised and ECHO auditors replied that partners can always be given more time to supply information if this is requested. If partners have particular issues with auditors contracted by ECHO, ECHO would be pleased to be informed. 

Single Form Guidelines: The final version of the Single Form Guidelines was shared yesterday, the Watch Group has not had time to digest it but what are the main changes?

The Single Form Guidelines now include

· Clarification on the gender-age marker and link to the toolkit.
· Clarification of the KRI: when they apply (i.e. relevant and reportable) they should be used.   Note : partners can also reply that a KRI applies but that they do not have access to Sources of Verification
· Clarification on the requirements at interim stage.
Ongoing development of the General Guidelines.   A lot of the Watch Group initial feedback has been integrated into the continuing draft. C3 will be going through guidelines sections with ECHO Desks and then once sections are developed further they can be shared for WG review. 
CM / MB 
Notes checked by ECHO 
